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MURRAY HOUSE 2017 
Dear Parents / Guardians 

I would like to start off by congratulating you on your decision on making 

your son part of the Grey-family. It is an enormous privilege to be the acting 

housemaster of Murray House as your son starts his journey at Grey. I 

believe that the information you will find in this letter will be very 

informative and limit a lot of questions in your son’s preparation for Grey. 

I have been part of a diverse staff at Grey College since 2012 and as of 2014 

formed part of the hostel team. Life at Grey however dates back to 2000 

when I as an unsure, scared Grey boy bravely entered the doors of Murray 

House. This bond with the school and especially the hostels is a strong 

motivation to improve the systems put in place to better the lives of the Grey College hostel boys and help them reach 

their optimal potential. 

As a language teacher I aim to guide the boys in a balanced direction in which they can develop a diverse set of skills. 

I also form part of the coaching team of the Grey Mountain biking Team. In April 2014 I married Michelle, a dietician, 

from whom I receive endless support and help.      

Some of our grade 8’s may be overwhelmed by the Secondary School, others may be leaving home for the first time 

or may even be part of a hostel for the first time. To adapt to a new school as well as a hostel is not always easy and 

every learner experience it in his own way. You can rely on us to comfort your child through this period.  

Grey College is a multi-cultural school and we respect each other’s culture, language and customs. No racist language 

or racist jokes will be tolerated. It is important that boarders should join hands and cooperate with the Staff to fulfil 

the School’s Code of Conduct. (www.gc.co.za, Aansoeke, Discipline, Code of Conduct) 

Due to sport and other school activities after school, I am not always available to take a call, but I try to be available 

for calls to the landline between 19:00 and 20:00, during the week. I am not able to accept any phone calls during 

school hours. Kindly make use of my mobile number for emergencies only.  

The Teacher on Duty will always be able to assist. You will receive the roster and staff contact numbers. Please refer 

to the Grey Webpage (Hostels), for information as well.  

Please find the attached information. It will be in your son’s best interest, if you read it with attention and discuss it 

with him.  
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Updates and changes to the information may always be possible and we therefore urge you to visit the Grey Webpage 

on a regular basis. We also suggest that you surf the Grey Website regularly under “Announcements”, as the "What's 

on at Grey" will always keep you up-to-date with the Grey Community. You will feel part of the school even if you are 

living far away.  

We wish you a Merry Christmas and a prosperous New Year.  

GRADE 8 BOYS WILL REPORT AT MURRAY HOUSE ON MONDAY 11 JANUARY 2016.  

Warm greetings from Murray House! 

 

MR CRAIG STEYN  

HOUSEMASTER  

Tel. No. 051 444 0377 Fax / Fax. 0860 525 8193  

E-mail: murray@gc.co.za  

Website: www.gc.co.za 
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IMPORTANT 
 Cell phones @ In an attempt to decrease the misuse of data, e.g. pornography, internet chatrooms 

and late night chats, we would like you to consider the following: (REFER TO GREY WEBPAGE 

REGARDING HOW TO BLOCK CONTENT) 

o boy’s cell phone be simple with essential functions only, 

o block any access to pornographic sites on his cell phone, laptop or tablet, 

o regularly check on the time of day (very late nights) when your son is busy with “whatsapp” 

chats, 

o Use the application to track the phone, if possible. 

 Drugs # Due to the increase in the use of drugs among children in general and especially the use of 

marijuana in schools, it is essential to have conversations with your son on a regular basis until 

grade 12.  Please also study the school’s drug policy. Pharmacies sell elementary devices (urine test 

for most drugs) over the counter. Do not hesitate to use it, as boys are particularly exposed when 

they visit the Malls or go to parties. Always be on the alert to look out for an addiction to drugs, 

self-medication, prescribed medication and alcohol abuse. 

 The Financial office has a “swipe machine” where boys can use their bank cards to pay for tours, 

some sport clothes, etc. Boys may also buy “paper-cut cards” @ R20 per ticket to use the school’s 

computers for research, projects or to print a project. 

 Payment for TEXTBOOKS: Do not make any payments into the school’s account, but to the relevant 

account for Books4Schools, etc. BOOKS + LAUNDRY = PRIVATE. 

 Please read the information regarding doctor’s appointments and pharmacies. 

 The Hostel letter is long, but covers many subjects.  Kindly refer to the letter, before contacting us 

regarding questions you may have. 
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SELF MEDICATION:   
Schools and Hostels do not dispense medication to Scholars. We suggest that you compile a small medical kit 

with the most necessary medication for your son. He must keep it in his locker for personal use and also take it 

with him on tour. It is important to warn your son, not to use medication supplied by friends and to look at 

expiration dates, before using any medicine. Medication must be clearly marked and in original containers. The 

Matron must always be notified when a boy takes non-chronic medication, to ensure that it is closely monitored 

and recorded. Boys should never think that they should treat themselves and must discuss self- medication with 

the Matron, before they take any medicine. If a boy suffers from e.g. a headache and does not have the correct 

medication in his locker, the Matron will be able to order medication from the pharmacy. Please do not supply your 

son with large amounts and rather replace his stock on a monthly basis. 

We suggest that you use your own discretion for the medical kit, keeping your son's chronic medications, 

allergic reactions, etc. in mind: 

 Pando’s and 10x Myprodol or IBUMOL and or Mybulen (pain / fever) 

 Celestamine tablets / ALLERGEX for bee-sting or allergic reactions 

 Valoid or Motilium (prevents nausea) 

 Imodium or Kantrexil (stops diarrhoea) 

 Scopex / Buscopan (relax spasms and relieve abdominal pain) 

 10ml eye drops 

 Bactroban ointment or 1x Meladerm cream; 1x Voltaren gel 

 Small pack or a few pieces of cotton / 1x Dettol or other disinfectant (small bottle) 

 Pack waterproof plasters / 

 10x10 cm gauze AND 3x 100mmx4.5m Crepe Bandages 

 Bottle Energade / Powerade should be kept in locker / 2x bags of rehydrate 

 Box sinumax, 1x pack of strepsils, 1x Corenza C and ACC + cough medicine and vitamins 

GUARDIAN TEACHERS 
Each Dorm will have a Guardian Teacher and you will receive his contact details. The Guardian Teacher will be your 

son’s mentor and will deal with any complaints, problems or suggestions. If a situation needs further attention, the 

Guardian Teacher will refer it to the Housemaster and if necessary, the Housemaster will consult the Headmaster and 

will give feedback. The Housemaster and the Matron remains at your service, but we strongly suggest that you make 

use of the “Guardian Teachers” in order for us to make sure that each and every boy feels at home and cared for on a 

daily basis. It is our aim to make sure that the “Guardian Teachers” meet with the boys in their groups regularly. (The 

list for punishments on the webpage will help explain some of our disciplinary actions.) 
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WELCOME TO MURRAY HOUSE 
The following information may address many of your concerns. Please take note of it and discuss it with your son in 

detail. Kindly note that changes may take place. A complete set of rules and other relevant information will be handed 

out to the boys and all the information will also be posted on the Grey Webpage. You will also receive important 

information on MONDAY, January 9th 2017.   

The first academic school day will be on WEDNESDAY, January 11th 2017 @ 07:30. 

HOSTEL ARRANGEMENTS 

SAFETY: 

Your son's personal safety and the protection of his personal belongings are important to us and thus many 

of the rules are based on safety. 

The School implemented a fingerprint system to control class attendance and the same system is in use for 

access to the hostels. It will be discussed with the boys and everyone’s’ fingerprints will be scanned into the 

system. We will inform the boys exactly when this will take place. 

Hostels are equipped with CCTV cameras in the hallways, with a 24 hour recording monitor to the 

Housemasters office. Playback of footage solved many problems in the past and contributed to the 

identification of suspects. 

Please make sure that each and everything that belongs to your son is properly marked e.g. bedding, clothes, 

books, stationery etc. There are usually about 128 boys in Murray House and a total of more than a thousand 

boys in Grey College. Your son is part of a large campus and clothing are often misplaced during sporting 

events, camps, tours, galas, etc. Valuable items must be locked away.  Private laundries do the laundry of all 

three hostels every week, which means that they handle a lot of clothing simultaneously. Some parents make 

use of Estie Oosthuizen, Tel. 0824921434. She prints iron- on name stickers, waterproof stickers, etc. with a 

name and telephone number on it. 

Parents and Guardians are allowed to enter the dorms on January 9th, 2017 to help their boys settle in. As 

from January 10th, the general rule will apply where we will not allow any parents / family or friends from 

outside the hostel in any of the dormitories. Entrance to the dorms is at all times PRIVATE in order to protect 

our boys. 
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Parents / Guardians are invited to enjoy a cup of coffee/ tea on Mondays from 07:30 to 09:00 and Fridays 

from 12:00 to 13:45 in the hostel’s lounge on the ground floor.  The refreshments are sponsored and 

donations of coffee, tea or biscuits will be appreciated. 

Parents / Guardians may use the toilets underneath the staircase in Murray House, but are not allowed to 

go to the dorms. There are also toilets at the Hamilton dining hall. 

Parents may visit their boys after school and if available, boys will be called to the foyer where there are 

chairs for your comfort. During school hours, parcels or any other deliveries may be left at the Housemasters 

office. The Matron will deliver it to the boy after school. 

Students from the University, as well as Grey pupils on route to and from Mimosa Mall and the Waterfront, 

often become the target of thugs who wants to rob them from cell phones and money. Boys must therefore 

always walk in groups of at least three and never speak to strangers on the way. 

Murray House closes at 21:00 every evening. 

Grey College as well as the Hostels maintain a "ZERO tolerance" policy regarding alcohol, smoking, drugs 

and pornographic material. The use of cigarettes (any kind of drugs that can be smoked), alcohol (liquor) 

any other form of drugs or steroids, as well as pornography, is strictly prohibited. Boys should note that they 

are not allowed to use any of these substances (e.g. alcohol) in the presence of adults or with the consent 

of adults, at school, in public or at private parties. If convicted guilty, this will lead to expulsion from the 

hostel / school. 

Please refer to the Code of Conduct on the school's website. Contravening any code of conduct will lead to 

a disciplinary hearing. Also familiarize yourself with the Drug Policy: 

http://www.gc.co.za/Enrolment/Discipline. 

FIRES: 

There are two fire extinguishers on each floor that could be used for small fires. The hostel has an emergency 

evacuation plan in English and Afrikaans displayed on strategic locations in the building. Prescribed small red 

containers with emergency keys behind glass are also situated at two exit doors. If necessary brake the glass, 

take out the key and unlock the padlocks.  Every pupil must be aware of the emergency evacuation 

procedures. 

 

http://www.gc.co.za/Enrolment/Discipline
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Leave applications MUST be in writing @ Thursdays 

before 15:00 murray@gc.co.za / fax 086 525 8193 

MURRAY HOUSE: DOORS CLOSE EVERY EVENI NG AT 21 :00 

LEAVE  

All “leave out” is a privilege and not a right! 
Only good work and behaviour can ensure that this privilege be used. 

Only the Housemaster and in his absence the delegated staff member, may approve any form of leave. The 

Matron is not allowed to approve leave in any circumstances.  

Boys must ALWAYS sign the prescribed register when leaving the Grey College premises and again when 

they return, unless stated otherwise.  

Applications for leave must be in writing (letter, fax or e-mail) and should reach Murray House on or before 

every THURSDAY at 15:00. NO verbal, telephonic or SMS applications will be accepted. When leave 

applications is sent via e-mail, it is more practical for us to receive it as part of the TEXT and not as part of 

an attachment. (murray@gc.co.za)  

Grade 8's: FIRST WEEKEND OUT will be during the weekend of FRIDAY, January 27th, 2017. A “weekend 

out”, "Saturday day-out" or "Sunday day-out" during the mentioned weekend may be taken. Written 

requests from parents / guardians, for leave for any of these three options, MUST reach the Housemaster 

before 15:00 on THURSDAY the 26th of January 2017. NO requests will be accepted after 15:00. Always plan 

and diarize leave requests in advance.  

Leave will always depend on school activities and other circumstances, like behaviour, etc.  

Once permission is granted on a Thursday, there will be no exceptions to this rule. You cannot change the 

leave to a different type of leave for the same weekend. Anyone taking a weekend without permission, will 

forfeit any form of leave for the next two weekends!  

1) A weekend starts just after school on a Friday and lasts until just before school on the following 

Monday. Weekends are not stipulated by the school, except for ± one weekend per term, where it is 

compulsory for boys to stay at the Hostel.  

mailto:murray@gc.co.za
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2) Saturday άday-outέΥ Permission to leave Grey College from just after breakfast, 08:15 to 17:15 ("long 

day"). Written requests from parents /  guardians apply, as writt en requests always apply where a 

boy will miss any άappèƭέ session or any of the meals. Written requests must always reach the 

Housemaster before the Thursday @ 15:00. 

3) Sunday άŘŀy-outέΥ Permission to leave Grey College from just after the morning church service to 

21:00 ("long day"). Written requests from parents /  guardians apply, as written requests always apply 

where a boy will miss any άŀppèƭέ session or any of the meals. Written requests must always reach 

the Housemaster before the Thursday @ 15:00. 

 Written requests from parents / guardians always apply where a boy will miss any “appèl” 

session or any of the meals. Written requests for leave must always reach the Housemaster 

before the Thursday @ 15:00. Additional requirements (further down in this document) apply 

when a boy visits friends / family / other, on invitation. 

 If a boy takes the Saturday and the Sunday during the same weekend as “day out”, it counts as a 

weekend. Leave will only be granted once a written request has been received from the parents 

/ guardians / host (adult). 

 Leave for long-weekends will be granted the day before the long weekend starts and written 

applications should be submitted the previous day before 15:00. 

 If a boy wants to visit anyone else than his parents / guardians for a weekend, an invitation 

letter from the host (adult) as well as an additional letter of consent from his parents / guardians, 

must be submitted with the application for leave. 

 The following information must be in a letter of invitation: Name, address, telephone 

number of host and date of “leave out” (in the case of “leave out” to home, only the date has 

to be on it). These invitations must be signed by the host in all cases + a letter of consent (via fax 

or email) from the parents / guardians, must accompany the invitation – example will follow. 

4) Boys should under NO circumstances leave the school premises without the permission from a 

Murray House staff member (except for numbers 7 and 8 below, where they MUST personally sign 

the register). 

5) Boys must report to the Teacher on Duty upon return from attending functions in town on weekend 

nights, or “Stadsverlof”. This also applies to boys who receive special permission to leave the hostel 

during a certain evening for example: to attend extra classes. BOYS ALWAYS HAVE TO SIGN OUT 

AND IN WHEN LEAVING THE SCHOOL GROUNDS. 

6) No permission for “leave out” will be granted in case of a school function or school activities. 
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7) Boys may leave the school grounds without getting special permission on Saturday mornings and 

Saturday afternoons, but they must see to it that they are in time for every “appèl”- sessions as well 

as every meal. BOYS ALWAYS HAVE TO SIGN OUT AND IN WHEN LEAVING THE SCHOOL GROUNDS. 

8) Boys may also leave the school grounds without special permission on Sunday afternoons, after 

lunch, but must be back in time for “appèl” at 17:15. BOYS ALWAYS HAVE TO SIGN OUT AND IN WHEN 

LEAVING THE SCHOOL GROUNDS. 

9) Permission to go into town or other places during the week, will only be granted just after lunch in 

the Study hall, by the Teacher on Duty, for urgent cases. Such “leave out” is granted only once a week 

to a boy. BOYS ALWAYS HAVE TO SIGN OUT AND IN WHEN LEAVING THE SCHOOL GROUNDS. 

IMPORTANT! 

Boys should always ensure their personal safety and the safety of other boys at all times. Do not leave the 

school grounds unless you have signed the register and you are part of a group of at least 3 other boys, 

especially as mentioned in numbers 7 and 8 above. Always keep to familiar places, stay in groups and be 

alert of potential danger (even when using a restroom or crossing the road).  When a boy (with the 

permission of a parent / guardian) is a passenger in a car, he must ensure that the driver has a driver’s 

licence. Also ensure that the driver is not under the influence of alcohol or any kind of drugs. He must always 

be able to wear a seat belt. Many fatal accidents occur when children are passengers on the back of a pick-

up truck. Please warn boys not to get on the back of a pick-up truck without your permission, especially in 

the City. The wear of helmets is required when riding on a motorcycle / bicycle. Boys are strongly advised 

not to get on the back of a motorcycle without the consent or their parents / guardians 
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EXAMPLE: APPLICATION FOR LEAVE 

Please include the following details in the application for leave via fax or email. When sending an email, 

kindly do NOT make use of an attachment, but rather include the following in the message, itself. 

 

Home address 

8 Willow Street 

Bothaville 

9660 

25 January 2016 (Date)  

The Housemaster, Mr. Craig Steyn 

Weekend leave: Victor Botha (the name and surname of the boy) / Grade 8: (the boy’s grade) Dorm 37 (the 

dorm number). 

I hereby apply for weekend leave for my son, Victor Botha (the name and surname of the boy), from Friday 

29 January 2016 until Sunday 31 January 2016. (date when the boy will be away from the hostel) 

He will be staying with Mr. and Mrs. Badenhorst in Bloemfontein. 

29 Genl. Brink Street  
Dan Pienaar  
Bloemfontein 
Tel. 082 441 1489 (Mrs. Badenhorst) 

(ADDRESS AND CONTACT DETAILS OF THE PERSON WHERE THE BOY WILL BE STAYING FOR THE WEEKEND.) 

I trust that you will find this in order. Regards 

Regards 
Nina Botha (parent / guardian name and surname) 
Mother (your relationship with the boy) 
Cell phone number: 083 462 1639 (your contact number) 
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MEDICAL 

MEDICAL DETAILS: 

Hospitals, doctors, dentists and other service providers usually need the following details from a patient 

upon the first visit:  

 Information similar to the Hostel Medical form 

 Certified copy of the principal member of the Medical Aid’s ID / person responsible for the bill 

 Original membership card or certified copy of the Medical Aid card 

We would also like to have the following information available, especially in the case of an emergency or a 

life-threatening situation: 

1) Information contained in the Hostel Medical form. We realize that some information may be 

duplicated in die medical form which you have completed for the school, but we appreciate your 

assistance in the matter. Kindly complete all the questions whether you have a medical aid or not. 

Please attach an ID photo of your son. Your pharmacy account number is also extremely important. 

This should be handed in on the 9th of January 2017. Please make a copy of the Hostel Medical form, 

for the flip file that your son will keep in his locker. Take special notice of the part that needs to be 

completed, if you don’t have a Medical Aid. [Remember to take at least 4x ID photos of your son. 

One ID photo for the Hostel Medical form and at least 3 ID photos for his flip file, as he will need it 

for sport, etc.] 

2) 3 x Certified ID copies of the Principal member of the Medical Aid. If you don’t have a medical aid 

we still need the ID copies of at least one parent / guardian. This should be handed in at Murray 

House on the 9th of January 2017. Make a copy for your son’s flip file. 

3) An original membership card of the Medical Aid which indicates your son's name and dependency 

code. (Medical Aids usually supply a card for each dependent if applied for) Otherwise a certified 

copy of both sides of the membership card. This should be handed in at Murray House on the 9th of 

January 2017.  Please make a copy for your son’s flip file. 

4) 4x certified copies of your son's birth certificate. One for Murray House and the other 3 for your sons’ 

flip file. 

5) Signed Consent & Indemnity for the transportation for your son. To be submitted to the Housemaster 

on the 9th of January 2017. 
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6) Complete list of your son's chronic medication. Please indicate the name and telephone number 

of the doctor who wrote the prescription, as well as the instructions of usage. Your son must keep it 

in his flip file. Please attach a copy to the Hostel Medical form. 

7) Complete list of your son's "self-medication” and the prescribe usage of it. It should be kept in his 

flip file. Inform your son not to take any self-medication unless he has consulted the Matron and she 

recorded and approved it. 

8) Complete list of your son's allergies / illnesses and the suggested treatment methods. You have 

already mentioned it on the Hostel Medical form – please make a list for your son’s flip file, in order 

to help him, e.g. diabetes – treatment method, etc. 

MEDICAL TREATMENT: 

The choice of a doctor for your son is your prerogative and you may use any doctor of your choice. The 

Medicross Medical Centre at College Square, is situated adjacent to Grey College and has 5 doctors, 8 

dentists, an oral hygienist and an x-ray facility: Tel. 051-4060200. The Mimosa Medical Centre in Mimosa 

Mall is also close to Grey College: Tel. 051-444 5820. The Matron normally makes the appointments. As the 

Matron and Staff members of Murray House try to support boarders with transportation to get to doctors, 

physiotherapists, dentists and hospitals, we appreciate it when appointments are made within a close range 

to the School. 

All complaints, regardless the degree of illness, should be reported to the Matron, who will register the 

incident as well as the method of treatment. Minor complaints and wounds will be treated by the Matron. 

If further medical attention is required, the Matron will refer the boy to a General Practitioner (of your 

choice) or to any GP at the Medicross Medical Centre, Mimosa Medical Centre or registered practices in the 

area. 

AFTER HOURS:  

Medical problems that needs the attention of a doctor will be taken to the nearest hospital, which is the 

Emergency Unit at the Medi-Clinic Hospital where the patient should present details of his Medical Aid. If 

your Medical Aid does not support treatment at the Medi-Clinic Hospital, kindly notify us by making a note 

on the Hostel Medical form. Please inform your son as well. 

Patients without a Medical Aid should be aware of the fact that they should obtain authorization for any 

treatment at the hospital or be taken to a State Facility. 

If you doƴΩǘ ƘŀǾŜ ŀ ƳŜŘƛŎŀƭ ŀƛŘ - take note of the relevant questions on the Hostel Medical form. 
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All casualties and other life threatening emergencies will be taken to the nearest hospital which is the 

Bloemfontein Medi-Clinic, where the same Medical Aid information as stated above, would be applicable. 

Boys with routine health complaints should report to the Matron in the morning at 06:10. If a boy is injured, 

sick or feeling unwell, he must immediately (any time of the day or night) report it to the Matron or the 

Teacher on Duty. During weekends boys must report it to the Matron on Duty - the duty roster will be 

available at the Housemasters door, Study Hall and Grey Webpage. 

If a boy becomes ill or injured during school hours, he must go to the Housemaster (Mr Craig Steyn) and get 

a letter from him, to take to the office of Mrs. Elsie Geeringh. She will give him an authorization letter to 

leave the classes and to go to the Matron. The Matron will attend to his problem and if necessary refer him 

to a doctor. Nobody will be allowed to be in the hostel without a “sick letter” from a medical doctor. Please 

hand it to the Matron.  A “sick letter” can only be accepted if the Medical Practitioner examined the boy 

in person. 

For as little interference as possible in your son's school- and sports programs, it is recommended that all 

routine medical check-ups, such as dental care, etc. should be done at home, during school holidays.  

Proactive flu immunizations are recommended to minimize flu during the winter. 

The Matron usually arranges doctors’ appointments on behalf of the boys. Appointments for medical 

treatment by dentists and physiotherapists may also be made by parents / guardians or boys themselves. 

Such appointments should be reported to the Matron as soon as possible to schedule transportation. Please 

email the Matron as soon as possible if you’ve made any appointments. 

All accounts are the responsibility of the Parents / Guardians and payment must be arranged with the service 

providers. Murray House staff members will be unable to provide any transportation unless we receive your 

consent and indemnity form on the 9th of January 2017.  This document should be handed in with the Hostel 

Medical form. 

Parents / Guardians / Family members may always provide private transportation, as long as the Matron is 

prior informed. 

Grey College has a full-time Educational Psychologist to assist pupils. The School will be able to supply more 

details about this service 
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MEDICAL APPOINTMENTS 

Due to commitments, meetings and the fact that the Grey Campus no longer has a General Medical 

Practitioner, the demand for staff to assist with transportation has increased.  The following changes have 

been made: 

Reservations: The Matron will make appointments on behalf of the boys. 

If parents / guardians make any appointments (orthodontist, physiotherapists, specialists, dentists) it must 

be made on Mondays, Tuesdays, Wednesdays and Fridays (as mentioned underneath). If a parent / guardian 

or family member, can assist with transportation, you do not need to keep to these restrictions. 

In order for us to assist with transportation, the appointment should be between 08:00 and 11:00 (pick up 

from the venue at 11:00).  During the afternoons (Mondays, Tuesdays, Wednesdays and Fridays), 

appointments must be made between 14:00 and 15:00, in order for the Teacher on Duty to be able to resume 

his extra mural activities at 15:30.  Medical appointments made by yourself must be emailed to the Matron: 

as she needs to document all the appointments. 

Any appointments (orthodontist, physiotherapists, specialists) made outside the above mentioned hours, 

will be treated as emergencies and we will try to accommodate with transportation, if possible. You are 

always welcome to arrange for private transportation, as long as the Matron is informed. 

PHARMACY 

The Matron will fax prescriptions to the pharmacy. 

The pharmacy will deliver it via a messenger to Murray House. It is essential that you have an account with 

the pharmacy of your choice to cover co-payments on prescriptions, to allow your son to buy any other 

medication or toiletries. 

The choice of a pharmacy is your prerogative, but please make sure that they offer a delivery service. 

If you do not hold an account at a pharmacy in Bloemfontein that delivers medicine, parents / guardians will 

be responsible for making arrangements for the payment and delivery for each prescription during the year. 
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You may want to consider the following pharmacy:   

MEDI-BLOEM Apteek 
Tel:  051 444 2311 
Fax:  051 444 2361 
Cell:  083 406 6255 
Email:  medibloem@cks.co.za 
Pharmacist: André du Toit 
 
Please contact them for more information regarding the cost of your son’s chronic medication, etc. 

MATRONS 

During weekends the Matrons of the three hostels at Grey College take turns to be on duty. The name of the 

Matron on Duty will always be available on the notice board and Grey webpage. We advise parents / 

guardians and boys to pin their numbers in your cell phones. 

The Matron on weekend duty will attend to all complaints, illnesses and other medical problems. 

All the Hostels have a Teacher on Duty to respond to any questions or problems during the week, as well as 

weekends. You will find his name on the duty roster (Study Hall and Grey webpage).  We also have a 

“Guardian Teacher” for each dorm to make sure that our boys adjust well and that they are happy. 

PARENT COMMITTEE 

We would like to invite all parents, especially Mums, to become part of the Murray House Parent Committee. 

Please send the Matron an email if you are willing serve on this committee. We try to organise something 

nice for the boys during the year.  All the Hostel parents get together around twice a year, just to get to know 

each other and to be part of the “Grey Family Spirit.” 

PARENT INTERACTION: The Matron invites all parents to make an appointment with her, especially on  a  

Monday and  Friday,  in  order  to  discuss  problems  regarding  their  son’s  health, adjustment, etc. She is 

mostly available on Mondays and Fridays from 08:00 to 11:30 as well as 14:00 to 17:00.  Parents / Guardians 

are also welcome to contact her via email.  

 

 

mailto:medibloem@cks.co.za
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ACCOMMODATION 

ROOM PLACEMENTS: 

Room placements of newcomers to Murray House will be done by the Housemaster. If boys want to change 

rooms, it should be done with the housemasters’ consent. If you have a special request about the room 

placement of your son, you may put a request to the Housemaster in writing on or before December 9th, 

2016 (murray@gc.co.za / fax 0860 525 8193). 

In case of a request to place two or more boys in the same room, it should be done with the written consent 

of every boy’s parents / guardians. Such requests should also reach the Housemaster before December 9th, 

2016. All special requests will be taken into consideration with the placement, but cannot be guaranteed. 

ROOMS / DORMS 

The hostel does not provide bedding, towels or toilet paper. These items must be provided by parents / 

guardians and it is suggested that toilet paper should be kept in the lockers.  Boys are responsible to make 

their own beds, sweep the floor and keep the room neat. Kindly provide a mattress cover for the mattress, 

along with the rest of the bedding. It is compulsory that boys should use two sheets (fitted and flat) with 

blanket(s) on their beds. It is not allowed to sleep on a matrass with one blanket. 

The mattress must be covered with a fitted bed sheet or an extra flat sheet. Beds should be made as follow: 

mattress cover, two sheets, blanket / s and a duvet. Clothes must be stacked neatly in the lockers and it 

should always be kept locked. 

Room inspections every day. 

Locker inspection every Monday 

Boys are allowed to bring their own mattresses. (Standard 1.9 m × 80 cm)  

Windows may not be covered with newspapers or cardboard. 

 

 

 

mailto:murray@gc.co.za
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EATING-OUT ON GREY CAMPUS 

Besides the delicious meals in the Hamilton dining room, Murray House has a fridge, microwave oven, 

toaster and "urn" available for boys to use in the small kitchen at Murray House. Grey College also has a Tuck 

Shop and a Grey Together Coffee Shop on campus. 

LAUNDRY 
Unfortunately, there are no facilities in the hostel for boys to do their own laundry. Boarders are responsible 

for their own laundry which is usually done by private laundromats in the city. Every boarder should have 

his own laundry bag, marked with his name, the name of the Hostel and his cell phone number. All laundry 

items must be clearly marked with the boy’s name on it. 

Laundry bags will be picked up from the Murray House Study Hall on certain days and Laundromats will 

return it on certain days. Some laundromats provide their own laundry bags and you can discuss it with 

them. Laundromats will inform their customers of their routine and boarders should accordingly place their 

dirty laundry in the Study Hall on that specific day. Boys must collect their clean laundry from the Study Hall 

on the same day that it arrives. 

Laundromats as well as Murray House will take no responsibility if laundry gets lost in the Study Hall ς so 

please collect it the same day. No laundry bags will be allowed in the Study Hall over weekends. 

We must emphasize that each item must be marked. Laundromats often find bank cards, wallets, notes, 

money and keys in the clothing! 

Laundromats are usually prepared to make exceptions when there is an emergency for washing to be done, 

e.g. before a tour, or before a long weekend. Parents or boys must arrange with the laundromats for such 

requests. 

To decide on a laundromat, we suggest that you get quotations from different laundromats and arrange for 

the settlement of accounts. 

Your son must be informed of your choice and he must pin the contact number into his cell phone or have a 

list of numbers in his locker. 

Laundromats providing business to our Hostels: 
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 CLEAN QUEEN LAUNDRY\WASSERY 

CLEAN QUEEN WASSERY BIED DIE VOLGENDE DIENSTE: 

ONS IS TROTS DAAROP DAT CLEAN QUEEN WASSERY 
SEDERT 2012 ‘N WASDIENS AAN DIE LEERDERS VAN 
GREY KOLLEGE ASOOK ORANJE MEISIESKOOL, EUNICE, 
SENTRAAL, UFS EN VERSKEIE INSTANSIES IN 
BLOEMFONTEIN LEWER! 

ONS DIENSTE BESTAAN UIT DIE VOLGENDE: 

- DIE OP- EN AFLAAI VAN WASGOED 
- VUIL WASGOED WORD VANAF MAANDAG TOT DONDERDAG OPGELAAI EN WEER DIE 

VOLGENDE DAG AFGELAAI 
- INDIEN WASGOED BV MAANDAG OPGELAAI WORD, WORD DIT WEER DINSDAG 

TERUGGEBRING 
- DIENS BESTAAN UIT EEN OF TWEE KEER PER WEEK SE WAS 
- INDIEN U ‘N EKSTRA WAS BENODIG, IS U WELKOM OM MY TE KONTAK 
- WASSAKKE WAT DUIDELIK GEMERK IS, WORD VOORSIEN 

ONS IS TROTS OP ONS OPGELEIDE EN BEKWAME PERSONEEL EN SIEN UIT OM U VAN DIENS 
TE WEES TEEN BAIE BILIKKE PRYSE! 

SANET EN JOHAN VAN ES 

082 832 5832  

sanetvanes@gmail.com 
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 KOVSIEWAS  

KOVSIEWAS bied die volgende diens: 
 

¶ Oplaai van wasgoed eenmaal per week. 

¶ Wasgoed sluit in skoolklere, sportklere, siviele klere, linne. 

¶ Stryk van skoolklere. 

¶ Waspoeier en Versagmiddel. 

¶ Was, tuimeldroog, vou. 
 
Wasgoed word op die volgende dae gelaai en terugbesorg. 
 

¶ Murray: 

¶ Laai elke Maandagoggend  Terug Woensdagoggend 
Los wasgoedsak in studiesaal. 
 

‘n Wasgoedvormpie word aan u seun voorsien wat hy asb gereeld elke week 
moet invul. 
 
Almarie Coetzee 

EIENAAR 

0828296487 

Foon/Faks: 051 4446348 
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 THE LAUNDRY STUDIO 

The Laundry Studio offers you the Following:  

Laundry:  We do any type of laundry…so you can do life.  We will collect on arranged days 

from Grey’s Hostel premises and deliver within 36-48 Hours.  Laundry will be treated with 

spot remover if needed.  We will also keep the individuals informed when it will be delivered; 

Special arrangements can be made with prior communication, if there are different needs.   

(We will give detailed invoice every month-end and we will also give laundry bags)  

Dry Cleaning:  We use Ultra-Modern dry Cleaners, they offer a 24 hour turnaround time.   

Alterations:  We will offer you one of the best repair qualities in Bloemfontein, and if 

needed same day repair can be arranged…we do from… Shortening, Waist Adjustments 

Narrowing, Seam repair, Shirt & Jacket repair and Shortening…all you can think of, so put us 

to the test…. 

We will strive to keep all you’re laundry needs at ease… 

Regards 

The Laundry Studio  

082 517 3373  
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SCHOOLBOOKS 
You will get a complete list of books from the school. The list is also available on the Grey College website: 

www.gc.co.za / Academics / Forms. Parents or Guardians and students have the opportunity to cover 

textbooks with plastic and the exercise books with Grey College blue plastic covers. Books may be labeled 

once the teachers have made it clear what they would like on the labels. The mathematics teachers for 

instance has their own particular requirements for the labels and some of them prefer a ring file of 35 mm 

for projects.  Textbooks must be marked clearly. 

Books will be available for collection in the Grey College Library from 9 to 13 January 2017 from 08:00 to 

16:30. It will help to relieve some stress if you get it as early as possible. Remember to take your proof of 

payment along. 

The books and Grey College blue plastic covers are provided by “Books 4 Schools”: 

Johan van Jaarsveld,  
Cell: 082419 1107,  
Fax: 051 522 9507,  

E-mail: jarras10@gmail.com 

Please do not make any payments for books into the Grey College account, as "Books 4 Schools" is a private 

company. 

The Protea Bookstore in the Brandwag Centre also stocks of lot of textbooks and you can purchase school 

books from them as well. 

You will also be able to purchase books as well as clothing: SECOND-HAND 

GREY TWEEDEHANDS / GREY SECOND HAND 
3 Sir George Grey Street, Bloemfontein 

Tel. 076 156 3441 
Elizabeth Adendorff: elizabeth@gmail.com 

Sale / Exchange / Repairs of School clothes, Sport attire, Hand books 

BUY AND EXCHANGE BLAZERS 

We accept donations of any school clothes or sport related items. 

 

http://www.gc.co.za/
mailto:jarras10@gmail.com
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German:  

Notes for sale @ R60 from the Grey German staff members.  

Technology:  

Only purchase technical drawing instruments at the local stores. You do not need to buy a drawing board. 

FINANCES 
Grey College has different sub-accounts and you must ensure that you use the relevant account and 

reference number. Hostel fees should be paid in advance and you must provide proof of payment for the 

first quarter to the Housemaster on the 9th of January 2017. 

If you any financial enquiries, please contact Mrs. Dollie Viljoen at the office. 

The Grey College Financial office has a “swipe-machine” that may be used to pay for tours and some sport 

gear (e.g. MTB pants and water polo-swimming trunks). 

Boys may also purchase “paper-cut tickets” @ R20 per ticket, in order to use the computers for school 

projects, research or to print a project. 

 

SCHOOL UNIFORMS 
School uniforms are available at several stores in Bloemfontein and you may purchase it wherever you’d like. 

Kloppers at the Waterfront in Bloemfontein stocks a big variety of uniforms and they will be able to supply 

you with the “Grey brand” e.g. Grey tracksuits, Grey blazer, “clock shirts”, etc. 

The Grey Armour shop at Grey College stocks various items, like scarfs, caps, etc. 
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We provide the following guidelines for your consideration: 

1 x Grey school blazer (Kloppers)  3 x grey trousers 

5 x grey long-sleeved shirts    3 x white long-sleeved shirts 

1 x black belt     2 x Grey school ties (Kloppers) 

3 x pairs of white socks for sport  7 x pairs of grey socks 

1 x white Grey jersey (Kloppers)  1 x grey Grey jersey (Kloppers) 

2 x navy PT-shorts    2 x white PT-shorts (depending on the sport) 

2 x Grey Tracksuits (Kloppers)  4 x “bell" shirts (Kloppers) 

1 x Grey tog bag (Kloppers)   1 x schoolbag for books (e.g. Totem brand) 

Please note that Grey College changed to a new range of school tracksuits (tops and pants) and "bell" shirts, 

but due to availability of stock (from overseas), Kloppers may not be able to provide the full new range. The 

new range is very similar to the old range and many of our boys still wear the “old” range of tracksuits. 

Black shoes are available at Kloppers or Green Cross (Waterfront / Preller). Sport equipment and - clothing 

(as prescribed), casual clothes, swimwear / swim cap, swim towel, enough underwear, 2x pajama’s, shoes, 

sneakers, sandals, plain socks, toiletries (hair brush, shampoo, shower gel, roll-on, deodorant, toothbrush, 

toothpaste, razor and charger, nail clippers, cream and sunscreen), Bible, towel, pillow, 2 x sets of sheets 

(fitted and flat), pillowcases and "duvet covers"; "Duvet inner"; coat hangers; 2 x laundry bags (enquire at 

laundromat); blanket; sleeping bag for camp; 3 to 4 combination locks; tuckbox; FLASH with batteries, 

raincoat, umbrella, OWN toilet paper (to be locked in locker). Remember a phone charger and double plug. 

Container for self-medication (e.g. a clear plastic container). Small amounts of food e.g. coffee / tea / milo / 

biscuit / sugar / Energade / long life milk. 

Remember the flip file or container for your son's admin and documents that needs to be kept in his locker. 

Kloppers and Pick and Pay sells a simple sewing kit. Remember extra grey thread, grey buttons and extra 

silver buttons for the Grey College blazer – you may even work the existing buttons on more thoroughly, in 

advance. Cricket shirts are for sale at Kloppers (Waterfront). The Grey emblem for the cricket shirts is 
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available at the “Grey Armour shop” on the school premises. They also stock caps, scarves, etc.  The Grey 

Reunion Shop offer many souvenir’s (mostly for parents). 

Some parents prefer to mark sports bags, travel bags and suitcases as follow: 

It is laminated, with a hole in one corner, to be tied to the equipment with a cable tie. Boys can also carry 

this in their school blazer when on tour or even when on “leave" in Bloemfontein. 
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STATIONERY 
Stationery is available at several outlets, like Kloppers, CNA (Waterfront), Waltons Preller Walk, Pick and Pay, 

etc. 

We provide you with the following guidelines which you may take into consideration: 

¶ Flip file for personal documents in son's locker, for example: Medical details and ID photos 

¶ Estie Oosthuizen, Tel. 0824921434 (wordsonwood@lantic.net) prints iron-on waterproof stickers as 

well as small stickers with any detail that you prefer. www.stickers4ewe.co.za 

¶ Plastic for textbooks (you can use regular plastic. Thick PVC plastic roll, lasts longer  ~ Kloppers Loch 

Logan Waterfront, Waltons Prellerwalk / Bloempapier Prellerplein) 

¶ Examination Blocks (4) 

¶ Stickers / Labels for books (Kloppers / CNA) 

¶ A piece of wool or string. (Sometimes needed to hang a placard around the neck during a "get to 

know each other"- session) 

¶ Pritt  x 2,  sellotape x 3,     tippex,  highlighters, scissors,  stapler  and  staples, punch, eraser, colouring 

pencils, pencil sharpener, pencil 2H for Technology, a long ruler, space case 

¶ A4 subject dividers (five sets - plastic works better - should have 5 sections); For Mathematics the 

"dividers" must have 10 divisions 

¶ Permanent marker e.g. Black Artline 700 which could be used to mark property / clothes. Mark the 

grey and white school shirts with the SURNAME and also the size of the shirt and the year, e.g. Botha, 

36, 2016. The numbers printed on the shirts fade after a few washes and this will help you when you 

need to replace the shirts after some time. 

¶ Small plastic flags (one packet of flip tabs - mathematics file) 

¶ 1 x project presentation folder 

¶ 1 x ring binders (file) for notes that teachers hand out and test results 

¶ Project board / paper  (A4 book with different colours are available) 

¶ Blue / black pens and pencils / black fine liner. The Parker pens (CNA / Pick and Pay) lasts a little 

longer. 

¶ Mathematics geometry set and calculator - Technology drawing set 

¶ "Book Bags" - Croxley. It is made of thick plastic and has a material frame around. A4 size, Pick & Pay 

or Waltons (Preller Walk, Dan Pienaar). Waltons also have colourful book bags, made from material. 

Please make sure that a few books are able to fit in the bag – some of the bags are too small. This is 

not compulsory, but very handy. 

mailto:wordsonwood@lantic.net
http://www.stickers4ewe.co.za/
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¶ Teachers will also indicate special needs for their subjects. 

¶ Homework Diary: Grey College provides your son with a diary at no extra cost.      It contains a lot of 

interesting facts, the code of conduct and contact information. 

MISCELLANEOUS EXPENSES:  

¶ Remember extra cash for: German notes (R60), R780 for Grade 8 camp (Mr Rudeé Barker), unless 

directly paid into the school account. When going on tour, the school will let you know via sms-

messages and emails, what the cost involve. You may check with the Financial Office (Mrs. Dollie 

Viljoen) regarding tour expenses, as it varies between R400 and R900. Always talk to the coach if 

there is any uncertainty or if you need assistance. 

¶ Technology: Drawing boards may be available from the teacher at reasonable prices.  Drawing boards 

with custom made bags are also for sale at Kloppers, Waltons and Signo (2nd Avenue, Tel. 051 

4476059). 

¶ Internet: Boys should make use of the Moodle program on the Grey website, as well as the Grey 

website itself. Every boy will receive his own code to activate the program.  It is necessary for every 

pupil to log into “resources", "e-learning" to check on assignments, test work, examination work, 

previous examination papers with memorandums, test dates, exam dates etc. The Moodle program 

is especially of great value to the grade 10 to 12 pupils. 

ALL items, all clothes, all stationery, all linen, should be marked clearly. 

GENERAL: 

EXTRA CLASSES:  

We find that some of the boys experience a decline in their academic achievements during the second term. 

Many parents are worried when the marks drop from the marks received in grade 7. Once the boys find a 

balance between extra-mural activities and academics, learn how to plan in advance, learn to study 

independently and start writing down their homework, the battle is halfway won. Please note that Grey 

College offers additional afternoon classes (Mathematics, Science, etc.) for FREE. The school will send out a 

letter with the specific timetable for these classes. 

As it is not always possible for boys to attend the free afternoon classes, teachers may be available for 

alternative time slots (sometimes in the evenings). These alternative extra classes may not always be free of 

charge, but the school determines the very reasonable fees and will inform you of the cost in advance. The 

school values communication between parents / guardians, boys and staff. You are always welcome to 
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express your concerns in order for us to find a solution that benefits our boys. You will find many of the 

teachers’ e-mail addresses in the homework book as well. 

At Grey College, open COMMUNICATION with members of staff is the key to success. Grey Gentleman do not 

gossip or talk behind the backs of others ς we communicate! 

CAMP: 

In order to enjoy the camp even more, you may start off by getting fit during the December holidays, by 

walking in safe places. Mr. Rudeé Barker from Grey College, is the organizer and you will receive a letter 

from him. 

GRADE 8 CAMP 

13 - 15 January 2017 at Grey College.  (Boys will be informed exactly what to do – please do not worry about 

this. No parents, guardians, friends or family, will be allowed to take part or visit the boys, whilst busy with 

this part of our program.) 

GRADE 8 EDUCATIONAL CAMP 

 Depart on 21st January 2017 @ 11:00 

 Moolmanshoek 

 Back at Grey on 23rd January 2017 @ 17:00 

 Cost: R780 per person (Paid into Grey account. Ref. Name/Surname/GR8-CAMP – please print the 

proof of payment + remember consent form). 

Beware of wearing new walking shoes that have not been used before. It is an outdoor camp, please choose your 

clothes accordingly. Some campers use a big black / green bag (large bin bag) to fold over the clothes, in case it rains 

and many put the clothes in large ZIP seal bags, e.g. all the underpants and socks in one ZIP seal bag.  This may be 

handy especially if the boys would like to use the bags for wet or muddy clothes. 

Many campers have a bag made from material (for sale at “Cotton On” Mimosa Mall) with a string, in order to use as 

a cutlery-bag. Some campers also take a few paper plates along. Many of our boys prefer to lock their luggage bags 

with combination locks. A bottle of Energade, a chocolate and a pack of candy, is always nice when going on a camping 

trip. Please use your own discretion and contact Mr. Alex Els for enquiries or if you experience any difficulty regarding 

the payment. 

This camp is a great opportunity for team building and the development of friendships that will last a lifetime. This 

is an annual highlight for each of our Grey boys. 
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We suggest that you start early to organize the necessities for the Zastron camp. Everything must be 

marked. Boys must take care of their property. 

Bible 
Notebook 

Pen 
Pencil 

Toiletries: comb, 
shower gel, toothbrush, 

toothpaste, roll-on, 
mosquito repellent 

Toilet paper 
(2-3 rolls) 

Personal medication 
(Chronic / Self-

medication) See 
guidelines – not 

necessary to take 
everything on the self-

medication list! 

Cutlery: 
Plastic plate, dessert 
bowl, cup, knife, fork, 

spoon, cloth 

Sleeping Bag 
Pillow 

Ground sail 
Torch 

(batteries) 

Water bottle, 
Raincoat 

(is essential), 
Hat or cap 

Sunscreen, 
Towel Swimwear 

Camera 
 

Small rucksack Pocket money Walking shoes Slip-on shoes Tracksuit 

Sweater / jacket / 
water resistant will 

help 

4 sets of clothes 
(could include a denim, 

shorts, PT- short,) 
4 pairs of socks 

NO alcohol 
NO drugs NO smoking 

NO matches 

Good manners: 
You are now a 

Grey Gentleman 

 

PRACTICAL ARRANGEMENTS 
¶ Boys may bring their sports equipment to the Hostel on the 9th of January 2017. (A chain, helmet and 

padlock is advised for bicycles) 

¶ A microwave oven and kettle ("urn") is available. Boys could bring a small supply of coffee / tea, 

sugar, milk powder, milo, "two-minute" noodles, etc. to keep in their lockers. 

¶ As part of our orientation process during the first week, boys will get to know each other and they 

will also learn more about Grey College and the traditions. (Boys should not fear this at all and any 

irregularities will be addressed immediately. Always talk to the Staff / Housemaster.) 

¶ During orientation, grade 8’s usually carry something with him to identify them as a “newie” – a 

poster around the neck and also a brick, wrapped in paper. 

¶ Pin all the important phone numbers into the cell phone (e.g. the Laundromat / taxi services / staff 

/ matrons, as well as the Medical Aid telephone number and Medical Aid membership number.) 

¶ Parents / Guardians must pin their own names and phone numbers in the boy’s cell phone under ICE 

1 (In Case of Emergency) on his cell phone, as well as the Emergency Rescue number for ER24: 
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084124. Regardless of any Medical Aid, the Ambulance can be reached at Tel. 10177. You can for 

example pin in: ICE 1 and ICE 2 (parents / guardians). ICE 3 (Emergency Rescue number), ICE 4 Medical 

Aid details and number. If your son is allergic to something, put a note on his phone under e.g. ICE 5, 

etc. Show and explain this to your son. Kindly also pin all these relevant numbers on your own cell 

phone. We realize that there are boys who do not have cell phones. Please make a list of the 

important phone numbers for display in their lockers. The Matron and staff will always assist these 

boys. 

¶ Ensure that the Hostel's fax number: 0865258193, e-mail address (murray@gc.co.za) and telephone 

number: 051 4440377, are on all of your cell phones. Bloem Taxis Tel. 051 4333776 or Happy Cabbies 

071 711 7771 / happycabbies@gmail.com 

¶ Please prepare your son for the fact that he may feel insecure, physically and emotionally tired or 

stressed, in the new environment. Whenever he feels a bit “under the weather”, emotional, tired, 

concerned, of has any problems, he should not hesitate to speak to the Guardian Teacher, 

Housemaster or Matron. We will be part of his support system and we will always try to lend an ear 

or to try and solve a problem. 

¶ Boys are not allowed to “bully”, beat, abuse their power, or do anything that is against the law or 

rules of Grey College. άBullƛŜǎέ must be reported to the Housemaster immediately. No “Bullies” will be 

tolerated and a “joke” or a comment that makes someone uncomfortable or hurt someone, will be 

considered as “bullying” and not as a “joke”. This is regarded as a serious matter. (Please refer to the 

Code of Conduct on the school's website.) 

¶ Protect yourself by paying attention to the "digital footprints" that you leave, by not making 

incriminating remarks on FB, etc. Not everything can be edited once posted on FB or Twitter. Also 

protect and guard your privacy and personal life. Be careful not to "bully" others with your 

comments. If you feel vulnerable or “bullied” by someone through the social media, or maybe have 

posted things that you regret, our doors are always open for you to discuss any matter in this 

regard. It is never necessary to feel inferior or hurt by the reactions of other people on social 

networks. Please come and talk to us when you have a problem. 

¶ Grey Gentleman respect themselves, their roommates, their classmates, their seniors, their 

teachers and their principal. Grey Gentleman respect other people in general, as well as their 

belongings and all other living beings. Grey Gentleman always show respect towards females and no 

lack of discipline in classes will be tolerated. 

¶ Our main goal is to assist parents / guardians in the developing of their boys into responsible young 

men, who could sustain themselves in- and after school. 

mailto:murray@gc.co.za
mailto:happycabbies@gmail.com
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¶ The school's financial department handles school and hostel fees separately. Please make sure that 

your payments goes into the right sub-account. If you have any doubt, Mrs. Dollie Viljoen will be 

able to assist. Kindly present the proof of payment with the other documents on the 9th of January 

2017. When payments are made, state your son’s initials and surname as well as Murray House 

hostel. 

KINDLY note that the boy will forfeit his place in the hostel, if payments are not done 

before or on the prescribed dates. 

Fax No. 051-444 5848, Email: payments@gc.co.za / dviljoen@gc.co.za 

Please cc us with your proof of payment: murray@gc.co.za 

¶ Sport coaches usually requires the following additional documents which your son could keep in the 

flip file in his locker, along with his other personal administration. Four to five ID photos of your son. 

Write his name and ID number on the backside of each photo. (Remember one ID photo on the first 

page of the Murray House Medical form.) Four certified copies of your son’s birth certificate.  Please 

remember an extra copy to accompany the Hostel Medical form to be submitted. 

¶ SUNBURN: Boys will be in direct sunlight during sporting events such as rugby, cricket, athletics and 

swimming. Please use sunblock and always wear a hat or cap. After the "Newie Concert”, the grade 

8 boys are allowed to wear Grey caps – available from the Grey Armour shop on the Grey Campus. 

ARRIVAL AFTER HOURS  
(AFTER 21:00) 

If a boy arrives after 21:00 on a Sunday or any other evening, due to a flight, train, bus or taxi, he must call 

the Teacher on Duty to let him into the Hostel. It will be a great help if you can notify the Teacher on Duty 

in advance. The roster and contact numbers will be placed on the Grey website and also in the Hostel. 

PRIVATE ACCOMMODATION FOR PARENTS 
There are guesthouses around Grey College, e.g. Dias Guesthouse: 051 436 6225, Dante Deo 083 290 4664, 

College Lodge 051 444 3837, Bains Game Lodge 051 451 1761 and The Urban Hotel 051 4443142, just to 

mention a few. 

 

mailto:payments@gc.co.za
mailto:dviljoen@gc.co.za
mailto:murray@gc.co.za
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PROCEEDINGS 

9 JANUARY 2017 

¶ Boys wear civvies 

¶ Parents / Guardians take their boys to Murray House on MONDAY the 9th of January 2017, where 

the staff will welcome you at the main entrance from 08:00 to 12:00 as well as from 14:00 to 15:30. 

Although the Hostel may be open before the 9th of January 2017, NO ONE will be allowed in the 

Hostel before the 9th. 

¶ Please provide your son with lunch on the 9th of January. 

¶ All requested documents, including the Hostel Medical form should be handed in upon arrival at 

Murray House.  (Please make sure that all forms are fully completed, in order to save time.) 

¶ Parents / Guardians and boys will only be allowed to enter the dorms after administration. Dorm / 

Room placements are done by the Housemaster in advance. Prefects will assist by showing boys to 

their dormitories. No beds will be reserved in advance and beds will be allocated on a “first come, 

first served, basis. 

¶ Remember that the school textbooks are available for collection from the library. 

 

WELCOMING PROCEDURE - MONDAY 9 JANUARY 2017: 

¶ All the 8th grade boys gather in front of the Main Building at 15:30. Proceedings will start at 16:00. 

¶ At 17:00 grade 8’s will be divided into classes. 

¶ At 17:45 parents / guardians and boys are invited to the Reunion Hall. 

¶ From 18:00 there will be a “Bring- and Braai” function on circle in front of the hostels (Please 

provide own food and drink, cutlery and braai utensils. School to provide grids and charcoal) 

¶ All grade 8 boys have to attend the “Appèl” session in the Study Hall at 20:30 and from there boys 

will sleep in their allocated dorms in the Hostel. 

Tuesday 10th of January 2017:   

We have a fun program for the boys that will be published on the webpage.  Please note that no parents, 

guardians, friends or family, will be allowed to take part in this program.  It will be very helpful if handbooks 

are picked up and wrapped on the 9th of January 2017.  Please try and finish “last minute” shopping before 

10 January 2017. 
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¶ Grey College Secondary School starts on January 11th, 2017, at 07:30. 

¶ Grade 8 boys wear grey trousers with a black belt, grey shirt, and NO tie. 

¶ Grade 8’s are NOT allowed to wear the school blazer or school tie during the first two weeks. 

¶ No one will be allowed to sleep in the Hostel before January 9th, 2017. 

IMPORTANT! 

All cell phones will be handed in at the Housemasters office, where it will be kept in safety 

ŦƻǊ ǘƘŜ ŦƛǊǎǘ ǿŜŜƪΦ Lǘ ǿƛƭƭ ōŜ ƘŀƴŘŜŘ ōŀŎƪ ǘƻ ǘƘŜ ōƻȅǎ ŀŦǘŜǊ ǘƘŜ ǘǊŀŘƛǘƛƻƴŀƭ άƴŜǿƛŜέ ŎƻƴŎŜǊǘΦ 

You are requested ǘƻ ǎǳǇǇƭȅ ŀ ǎǘǊƻƴƎ ŜƴǾŜƭƻǇŜ ǿƛǘƘ ǘƘŜ ōƻȅΩǎ ƴŀƳŜ ŀƴŘ ŎŜƭƭ ǇƘƻƴŜ 

number on it, to put the telephone in.  We rely on your cooperation NOT to supply your 

son with an additional cell phoneΦ .ƻȅǎ ǿƘƻ άŎƘŜŀǘέ ƻŦǘŜƴ ƭƻǎŜ ǘƘŜ ǊŜǎǇŜŎǘ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ ƻǘƘŜǊ 

house members.  Do not put your son in this position.  Please respect our rules. 

You will not have any communication with your son during the first week, but we assure you that you 

will be notified if anything serious or urgent occurs. Please urge your son to talk to us if he feels sick, 

needs comfort or experience any other problems during this time. 

During this week, we normally experience an overload of telephone calls to Murray House from worried 

parents who calls us to ask: “How is my child doing?”, “Please make sure that Gert is taking his vitamins.” 

“Please tell JP not to walk in the rain”, that the Housemaster and Matron cannot get their work done or 

attend to the boys. Your phone calls are always welcome, but please try to keep it for URGENT matters 

during the first week. 

Please refer to the Hostel letter and Grey webpages if you have any questions or send an email to the Hostel 

with other enquiries. 

When all the boys are without their cell phones, they quickly learn to depend on each other and become 

part of the team and part of the extended Murray House family. Please allow your son this opportunity, by 

not giving him an extra cell phone. 
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MURRAY HOUSE PREFECTS 2016 
The Grade 12 prefects at Murray House are there to guide and comfort the “newies” and to perform certain 

tasks on behalf of the staff.  They are the senior pupils of the School and would like to be your son’s mentors 

and friends! I honestly vouch for every single one of these boys and trust with all my heart that they will act 

with integrity and respect. 

 

Eduan Truter, Christopher Shreuder, DC Odendaal, Matthew Lahoud, Sheldon Skea 

ROSTERS 
As soon as the rosters are available it will be placed on the Website as well as at various locations in the 

Hostel. It is of great importance that everyone takes notice of the rosters and keep in pace with any changes 

made to it. If a boy has a problem or want to ask anything, he may check the roster to make sure that he 

goes to the Teacher on Duty. 
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MEALTIMES: 
Breakfast: 06:45               Lunch: 13:50               Dinner: 17:45 

(Mealtimes will be accordingly adjusted during tests / exams / tours, etc.) 

STUDY TIMES: 
Monday to Thursday: 

Session from  18:30 to 19:30 

Session from  19:45 to 20:30 

Appèl               20:30 to 20:45 

During the exams there will be an extra study session in the afternoons. 

Nobody will be allowed to make or take calls during study sessions. 

BELLS: 
The Teacher on Duty will ring the rising bell (electric bell) at 06:00. Everybody must then be out of their 

beds. Boys who feel unwell must report to the Matron at 06:10. 

The House Committee (Prefects) is responsible for the ringing of all the other bells, which must be done 

exactly on time. 

1. SILENCE at 06:30. 

2. All beds must be made and the room must be ready for inspection at 06:30. 

3. The last breakfast bell (dining hall) rings at 06:40.  Everyone must then be ready and in their queues. 

No excuses for not being on time or absent. 

4. Bells for lunch ring at 13:40 (end of formal academic school day) and 13:50. 

5. After lunch, it is SILENCE from 14:30 until 15:15. During tests or exams, “silence” will be replaced with 

“study”. 

6. At 15:30 "afgaan" is rung. Everybody must then be out of their rooms and out of the hostel. Only in 

exceptional cases and with the necessary permission of a teacher or prefect, may a boy fetch 

something from his room. 
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At 16:45 "opgaan" is rung: Boys are allowed to re-enter the hostel in order to shower and dress for 

supper and study. 

7. Shower bell: 

¶ Mondays              : 17:00 

¶ Rest of the week  : 17:15 

8. Dinner is at 17:45. 

Dress code - neat: shirts with collars, as well as short pants or trousers. Shoes and socks are 

compulsory – tracksuits as prescribed on other days. 

It is expected of Murray House boys to play outside the hostel after supper and before study and not 

to stay in their rooms. (Weather permitting). 

9. Evening study times: 

18:30 - 19:30 

19:45 - 20:30 

20:30 - 20:45 “Appèl” 

10. After study “showers out” will ring at 21:15, silence at 21:20 and “lights out” at 21:30. The teacher 

will decide upon times - depending on the duration of the “appèl”. 

11. Those who want “late study” must get the necessary permission from the Teacher on Duty.  21:30 – 

“lights out” for “late study”. 

12. After “lights out” there must be absolute silence in the hostel and nobody is allowed to walk around 

in the hostel.  All lights must be switched off. 

13. Weekends: 

Saturday Sunday 
Rising bell: 
Breakfast: 

“Appèl”: 
Lunch: 

“Appèl”: 
Supper: 
“Appèl: 

07:30 
08:00 
12:15 
12:30 
17:15 
17:30 
20:30 

Rising bell: 
Breakfast: 

“Appèl”: 
Lunch: 

Silence: 
Silence out: 

“Appèl”: 
Supper: 
“Appèl: 

07:15 
08:00 
11:45 
12:00 
14:00 
16:00 
17:15 
17:30 
20:30 

The other bells will be rung as the day itself determines. 

HOSTEL DOORS CLOSE EVERY EVENING AT 21:00 
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IN CLOSING… 

Good luck with the planning, the packing as well as the tears. I can honestly 

assure you that your son will be in trained and loving hands. For us as the 

Murray House team it is an immense privilege to become  a part of your son Mç 

life. Your sonMç ÛæãëèÜ ÜãëÙêÙæ Ýç ÙâèÝæÙàí éä èã ÜÝáçÙàÚ, ÕâØ ÙêÙâ èÜãéÛÜ èÜÙ 

strangeness of his new environment might not feel worth it , he must push 

through. Please motivate your son to give it his best shot and push throug h 

tough times because the end result will be absolutely worth it.  

Kind regards 

Craig Steyn  
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REMEMBER 

1) Open an account with the pharmacy of your choice in Bloemfontein. 

2) Complete the Hostel Medical form in detail (regardless if you have a Medical Aid). 

3) 6 x colour ID photos of the boy: 

4) Stick 1 ID photo on the first page of the Hostel MEDICAL FORM 

5) Keep 4 to 5 ID photos in the boy’s personal flip file SPORT / other activities. 

6) Order / Buy books and book covers via Grey "Books 4 Schools" Grey website (money should not be 

paid into the Grey College account - see Book Form) or buy books at Protea Bookstore Brandwag, 

etc. Order nametags (if preferred). 

7) Buy school uniforms, sportswear etc. Mark all clothing and equipment. 

8) Put miscellaneous expenses like camp / German notes, in envelopes. 

9) 1x Strong envelope with the boy's name and cell number on it (see document). 

10) Pin contact numbers in own / boy’s phone: Murray-house fax / Murray House tel. / Staff / taxi / 

ER24 Tel. 084 124 / dentist / physio / family / laundry. 

SUBMIT 09/01/17 = HOUSEMASTER FLIPFILE = FOR BOY’S LOCKER 

Hostel Medical Form with ID photo of boy on 

the front page 

Copy of Murray House Medical form 

 

Additional ID photos for sport, etc. 
1 x Certified copy of the Medical Aid card (both 

sides) – if you have Medical Aid cover 

Original Medical Aid card, and / or 1 x Certified 

copy of the Medical Aid card 

(both sides) 1x Certified copy of the Boy’s birth certificate 4x Certified copies of the birth certificate 

1x Certified copies of the ID of the principal 

Member of die medical aid / Parents. 

2x Certified copies of the ID of the principal 

Member of die medical aid OR Parents. Signed consent & indemnity for the 

transportation of the boy 

List of boy’s chronic medication with clear 

instructions of usage Proof of payment of Hostel fees for 2017 List of boy’s self-medication with 

clear instructions of usage Signed consent & indemnity for the Grade 8 Educational camp + printed proof of payment. 

 


